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May 24, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
I am transmitting for your review and approval a supplemental request in the amount of $696,428.  This request provides expenditure authority for a planned early release requirement related to implementing the New County Office Building (NCOB) project.  This amount will cover a required payment for unamortized tenant improvement costs and commissions when the county effects an early release from the Wells Fargo Building lease and moves the Department of Public Healthto the NCOB.  This payment will be required within 30 days of giving notice to the Wells Fargo Building owner and, consistent with lease provisions, this notice is required one year from the date the Department of Public Health will be moving out (by June 30, 2006).
As background information, I am transmitting this legislation as part of the space planning strategy approved by the County Council and involve a series of county agency moves from leased space to the NCOB.  This space plan strategy will result in millions of dollars in savings to King County taxpayers, as well as more efficient use of King County real estate and facilities.  The NCOB Plan provides for a discontinuance of three major leases in privately owned buildings to be cancelled with the King County tenants moving into the NCOB as follows:

Leased Building



Tenant
Wells Fargo




Seattle-King County Department of Public Health

Exchange Building



Finance and Business Operations Division







Department of Community and Human Services

Seattle Municipal Tower


Information and Telecommunication Services

Other miscellaneous minor lease cancellations and internal moves will take place as well.  This particular piece of legislation provides the appropriation authority to discontinue the Department of Public Health lease in the Wells Fargo Building in accordance with the plan. 

The current ten-year lease for the Seattle-King County Department of Public Health occupancy in the Wells Fargo Building was transmitted to the County Council on April 23, 2003.  The ten year term of this lease was identified by the brokerage firm of Kinzer and Associates as a strategic way to deal with the uncertainties existing at that time regarding the occupancy date for the NCOB.  The strategy of entering into a ten-year lease in 2003 allowed for the negotiation of favorable lease rates with no early release penalties, but included a request to pay unamortized tenant improvements and other costs should the lease be terminated early.  The base rental rate of $23.50 per square foot was $2.00 to $3.00 below market rental rates at the time.  

At the time council was considering the 2003 legislation, council staff reviewed the early release provisions of this lease.  The “early acceleration” or “early out” provision in the lease allows the county to vacate the Wells Fargo Center starting on January 1, 2007 without incurring a penalty.  This differs from typical industry practice, where the county would have to pay an acceleration fee equal to the unamortized costs incurred by the landlord, such as the tenant improvement allowance and transactions fees, plus a penalty, which is usually from six to twelve months of rent to exercise an early out provision.  Under this lease, the county is paying only the acceleration fee with no penalty.  The unamortized costs amount to the total tenant improvement allowance and other costs incurred by the landlord and are amortized over the term of the lease at an amortization rate of 10 percent.  At the time council was considering these provisions in 2003, council staff estimated that the 2006 acceleration fee would be $920,000.  Facilities Management Division (FMD) has updated this estimate based on a move date of June 30, 2007 and updated costs from the landlord, Wells Fargo, and now estimates that this acceleration fee will be $696,428 if we provide appropriate one-year advance notice on June 30, 2006.

My supplemental request creates a specific project within the Long Term Lease Fund to account for the outlay of funds covering the early release requirement.  The request will be supported temporally by interfund borrowing and will be accounted for in the 2007 budget for the Long Term Lease Fund.  In this financial arrangement the interfund borrowing will be reimbursed by the Health Department.  This Health Department reimbursement cost is offset by lease savings in the second half of 2007 when they are in the New County Office Building and are no longer paying for leased space in the Wells Fargo Building. 

If you have any questions regarding this request, please contact Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, at 206 296- 0631.

I certify that funds are available.

Sincerely,
Ron Sims
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Rebecha Cusack, Legislative Committee Director, BFM Committees



 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council
Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Debora Gay, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget
Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, Office of Management and Budget
 
Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)
Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD), DES
Dorothy Teeter, Interim Director, Seattle-King County Department of Public Health
   (DPH)

Greg Kipp, Chief Administrative Officer, DPH


